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Swaffham Town Council
Minutes of Extraordinary Town Council meeting held on Monday 19th July 2021 at 6.00pm in the Town Hall Chamber.
Present:


Mayor Cllr J Anscombe (in the Chair) 
Councillors:
L Beech, S Bell, W Bensley P Darby, C Houghton S Matthews, K Oliver, L Scott, J Skinner. Mr G Edwards (from 6.20pm)  
Breckland Councillors:
D Wickerson, S Suggitt, I Sherwood

Breckland Officer
R Walker
Town Clerk:

Mr R Bishop
Deputy Clerk:

Mrs C Smith
1. Apologies and reason for absence
Mr I Pilcher, – charity work commitments
Mrs N Bass – family commitments
Breckland and County Cllr E Colman – self isolating
2. Declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest made.
3. Request from Breckland Council in relation to a Council Asset, to welcome Breckland Council Executive Director Rob Walker and Breckland Council local members 
3.1. R Walker outlined a project to deliver dry sport and leisure facilities in Swaffham. Previously work had been done to identify a suitable site, the current provision at the academy was not a preferred option. Swaffham Town Council was asked if the land owned by them, known as the swimming pool land, could be made available as a contribution to the project.
3.2. R Walker confirmed that the proposed project would be a stand-alone project on the STC site. Some land on the GBC site had been retained by BDC that would give access to the STC land. No timescale for the project had been agreed. The service management would be awarded by competitive tender. The budget for the build was not finalised but would be made up from GBC capital receipts, S106 monies and monies previously used to provide the facility at the academy site.
3.3. It was confirmed that further work, site specific would need to be done to identify the mix of provision. There were no plans to add a swimming pool, but the possibility of a later stage expansion to include this was not ruled out if STC retained some of the land for that purpose.
3.4. The likely type of facility currently being considered was a 30-40 space gym, community space and studio space with changing facilities.
3.5. Other activities such as climbing wall, soft play, café, indoor skating would be considered as project progressed. All facilities would be considered on a business case basis. The building itself would not be a high-end spa type building but a good quality functional build would be commissioned.
3.6. BDC expressed a preference for the land to be offered at nil consideration freehold rather than a lease arrangement.
Cllr Edwards Joined the meeting at 6.20pm
3.7. Covenants that allowed the land to revert to STC ownership if BDC ceased to provide sport and leisure facilities were discussed.
3.8. R Walker reported that although using the retained land as part of the project was not precluded it was thought that this area would provide access to the STC land. The retained land included the turbine area, and when this was decommissioned the GBC buyers may have first refusal to purchase that part of the land.
3.9. It was confirmed that STC and others would have some input to the project and the facilities provided. This would be on a consultation basis; for clarity, ownership of the project would remain with BDC so that the project could move forward and be delivered without the distraction of protracted discussion.
3.10. It was stated that the covenant currently on the deeds for the site specified that it should be used for a ‘leisure provision’ and did not specifically identify a swimming pool. The Town Clerk confirmed that the current Council had given an undertaking to the SPA that the land would be kept available for this purpose at the beginning of the Council’s term of office.
3.11. It was confirmed that if the land were not to be available BDC would need to purchase land, this would restrict the funding available for the build.
3.12. Breckland Cllrs present endorsed the project as an opportunity to improve the sport and leisure provision in Swaffham
Cllrs Sherwood, Suggitt and Wickerson, and R Walker left the meeting at 6.35pm
3.13. Cllrs discussed the proposal; it was noted that this could be a good opportunity for improved services. Cllrs considered it important that the Town Council be included in consultation and decision in what services would be provided. It was proposed that the land could be made available and gifted as part of the project if a sport and leisure facility were provided. A covenant would be placed on the land that if it were not used for this purpose in perpetuity, ownership would revert to the Town Council.
It was agreed by a majority vote that the land could be made available as the Town Council’s contribution to the project to provide sport and leisure facilities. A covenant would be placed on the agreement so that if the land and property were not used for this purpose in perpetuity, it would revert back to Town Council ownership.

It was agreed that the Town Clerk speak to the solicitor to firm up appropriate wording regarding the gift of the land and covenant, which will be referred to Full Council for agreement. 
It was agreed that the Town Clerk could inform Breckland that the land could be made available; and that there would be an expectation that STC would be fully informed and consulted about the provision of services.
.
4. Items deferred from Full Council Meeting 14th July 2021
4.1. Settlement of disputed Invoice with lift maintenance company
It was agreed to offer £1000 in full and final settlement of lift maintenance disputed invoice. 

4.2. Update on the Barn acquisition dealing with draft contract and title report

Cllrs considered several points to take the purchase forward.
· It was agreed that the lease would not need to be registered before exchange. This would take 6-9 months and could be done after the sale.
· It was agreed that in the event of the seller not paying £200 indemnity insurance the Town Council would meet the costs.
· It was agreed that Cllrs accept the car park maintenance schedule as drafted. This could be reconsidered and negotiated with the tenant after the sale.
4.3. Asset review – consultants progress to date
Cllrs noted the workshop on Wednesday 21st July and the progress on the asset review.
· Financial analysis of Council properties / programmes complete

· Consultation with Historic England & Breckland Council re: HS HAZ complete

· Literature review complete 

· Asset information pro-forma – almost complete

· Consultation with Breckland Council re: growth plans and market towns more generally pending a response

4.4. To receive and consider report from BDC Monitoring officer ruling on a complaint against a councillor
It was noted that the report from BDC determined that the independent person investigating did not consider that confidential information had been disclosed and so the complaint was not upheld. Other aspects of the complaint, regarding unacceptable behaviour and manner of e-mails that constituted a breach of the code of conduct had not been reviewed and reported on. It was proposed that in the interests of collaborative and constructive working, a line be drawn, and the Council move on, the complaint would not be followed up any further. 

It was agreed by a majority decision that the complaint would not be followed up any further.
4.5. Town Assembly Health and safety arrangements

Cllrs discussed the public meeting to be held next week and proposed that the same social distancing measures with masks to be worn until seated would be observed.

It was agreed that attendees to the Town Assembly would be asked to socially distance and wear masks until seated.
The meeting closed at 19.21pm

                       
Mayor……………
Initials: _____     


